The League of Women Voters/Los Alamos

Board Meeting Minutes

Thursday October 24, 2024

UU Fellowship Hall

1738 North Sage Street

Los Alamos
Call to Order

Felicia Orth called the meeting to order at 12:05.

Board Members Present

Felicia Orth, President

Ellen Mills, Second Vice President

Barbara Calef, Past President

Lynn Jones, Voter Services

Becky Shankland, Director at Large

Jody Benson, Publicity

Lisa Hampton, Community Health and Wellbeing

Wendy Swanson, Reservations and Refreshments

Karyl Ann Armbruster LWL

Robert Williams, Membership

Akkanna Peck, Director at Large

Minutes

The September minutes were accepted as presented.

Treasurer’s report

Addie had recommended that because CDs currently have a high yield, we consider investing our Delle Grant money in a CD.  We will make a decision at our December 9 meeting.

MOTION: Becky Shankland moved that we consider investing the $35,000 of the Delle Grant in a CD for 6 months at 4.25%.  Jody Benson seconded.  Approved unanimously.   

NOTE:   Treasurer Addie Jacobson bought a 6-month CD at 4.35%.
Felicia Orth’s presentation to the LAHS juniors and seniors

Felicia reported on her presentation to the Juniors and Seniors in Duane Smith Auditorium. She discussed the history of voting, the current voting process, and how the Electoral College was designed and how it works now.  The student response was energetic, and students and staff appreciated the presentation.

Lunch with a Leader 
· Karyl Ann confirmed that Dan Osborn will be our November speaker. 

· Taraka Dale can come in January to speak on LANL’s efforts on plastics.

The Board discussed what kind of speakers we should invite; the consensus is that they should discuss issues related to our Positions. The Board discussed the topic of AI, specifically about disinformation ahead of elections. We agreed AI would be an excellent topic, but need to find someone with expertise, a computer-based person who can talk to the way AI gathers information and the problems with it.  Barbara suggested we ask someone who worked with the PEEC youth group studying how to use AI to keep wild animals from killing domestic animals at the stables.  The most useful thing about AI is pattern information and matching sounds (e.g, using Otter.ai for Observer Reports).  Jody will look through the LANL PR to see if someone at LANL could speak on the topic. Other suggestions:

· Traffic safety (beyond what Stephanie Nakhleh presented at the last LWL)

Membership Report.

Robert Williams presented the membership report.  Only three members have not paid dues—the other members who are listed as delinquent have paid for a year but joined at a time that was not during our membership period and therefore still have time on their membership.

Barbara Calef needs the numbers of LWV-LA members for the new LWVUS database. We will no longer have household members. There will no longer be student memberships.  Suggested dues will be $75 per person, but there will be a sliding scale so a membership could cost as little as $20.   Bob won’t redesign our LWVLA membership database until we know what LWVUS wants. We have 126 individual members.  Our LWVLA PMP (per member payment) depends on an accurate count.  

.  

The Voter Guide is published and distributed.

The Voter Guide is published and distributed.  We discussed whether we prefer the format of four columns or, as we normally have, two columns.  An issue with four columns is that the photos are smaller.  With three columns, we’d still have bigger photos; however, the Board agreed that either two (preferable) or four is fine.  With a large ballot, condensing the Guide to four columns is less expensive than two. 

ISSUE: The Guide is well done; however, we were supposed to get 250 copies, but Lynn thought that we might have gotten fewer.  The Clerk’s office had fewer than usual; the polls at the Municipal Building ran out and had to mark the remaining few as “Desk Copy Only.”   The Guide for the Primary with so few contested candidates didn’t have as much interest, but voters want the guide for the general election.  The Santa Fe NM prints the LA Daily Post, and therefore, the Guide.  We could ask Carol if there is any way to get more.  Jody will write another LTE to both the Reporter and Post to look for the both the Voter Guide and the link to the Candidate Forum on our webpage, and to also check out VOTE411.org.  

Felicia received post cards from LWVUS: “Plan to Vote” in English and Spanish.  At her LAHS presentation, the assistant principal passed them out. Jody will take two packs to the senior center and UNMLA.  Becky will take both the “Plan to Vote” and “How to Check Your News Source” to Mesa Library.  LWVUS needs to send them as soon as early voting starts. 

Candidate Forum Post-mortem 

The Board agreed that the acoustics were terrible in the UNMLA Student Union; however, the PAC 8 Recording is good. Reminder: UNMLA is free; Fuller Lodge costs money and is sometimes hard to schedule.  For UNMLA acoustics, the mics do not work well. Barbara talked to UNMLA’s Dubray Baily, who said UNM ABQ was supposed to send over acoustics people to fix the sound system, but the IT people did not arrive.  It’s important for the moderator to tell people how to use the mics: The portable mic doesn’t work unless you “eat it like an apple.”  

The question arose that maybe the LWV-LA should buy should buy our own portable mics.  We have the budget; maybe we could buy the mics and the associated system, possibly like the PA system that the State League has.  The mic needs to not only amplify the speaker, but be audible in the video. Felicia will look at (1) what the UU Church uses and 2) her photo of the State League to investigate what they use.  Akkana will check what LWVNM has.  

Wendy sent a thank you email to Exec. Asst. Garret Kelly and thanked Dubray Baily from IT.   

MOTION: Becky Shankland moved that we investigate types of mics for us to buy for our forums.  Jody Benson seconded. Unanimous.

Planning Discussion for Legislative Preview in January 

We traditionally have a Legislative Preview in Fuller Lodge in January. AAUW pays for half and brings snacks.  We invite a speaker with issues of importance to us.  Barbara recommended Kristina Fisher from Think NM to speak about their health care proposal.  Barbara will ask her.  In addition, we will invite the speakers to join us for dinner at the Blue Window prior to the Forum. January 9 or 16 would be a good date.


NOTE:
The forum is scheduled for January 6.

The Paradise Paradox

Lisa recommends that we co-host the film “The Paradise Paradox.”   It has already been presented to the County and nonprofits/law enforcement.  Maybe we could sponsor another screening with—or even at—LAHS for the students.  

ChapterSpot Training.  

We need to inform our members in December that “something big is going to happen,” and that is ChapterSpot.  There’s already a schedule for training for leadership; all meetings will take place several times to offer multiple chances to take training.  Addie suggested all of us attend the training sessions to get an overview of ChapterSpot.  ChapterSpot will send an email to each member asking them to pay their dues online.  Addie will set up an account on Stripe. For Stripe, people need an email address.  If a member doesn’t have an email address, we need to ensure they get a paper-copy letter.  Renewals will be rolling on the date a member enrolls.  The money gets split three ways—US, NM, and us.  We need to inform all members to give donations directly to LWVLA rather than donate through the Stripe system; otherwise, National and State take a cut.  We are also a 501C3, which gives members a a tax deduction; State and National are both 501C3 and 501C4, and thus not all the donations would be deductible. 

Local League Planning for Training.  Barbara will send the training schedule to the Board. There will be no student membership; we don’t have any students anymore. We will continue to get donors—the March fundraising.  National will get 33% of the membership dues, State 47% and we will receive 20%. National says we won’t suffer in the first 2 years.  Barbara recommends we all attend a training session before Dec. 9. 

Meeting Schedule

We don’t meet in November. Our next meeting will be Monday, December 9 at noon in the UU Church.

Healthcare Forum

The Board will help Lisa plan the healthcare forum after the healthcare survey has been analyzed.  We will put the forum on the agenda for discussion at the December meeting.  

Respectfully submitted by Jody Benson
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